Wake Forest University

Faculty Senate

November 17, 2010 Minutes

The Wake Forest University Faculty Senate held its third meeting of the 2010-2011 academic year in the DeTamble Auditorium of Tribble Hall on the Reynolda campus. The following members were present:

Administration	Jill Tiefenthaler			Provost
Executive Council		Schools of Busi School of Medi School of Law Wake Forest Co School of Law Wake Forest Co Wake Forest Co	cine ollege ollege ollege	President Vice-President Fringe Benefits Committee Past President 2009-2010 Resources Committee Senior University Appointments Staff Advisor Council CAFR
Academic Deans	Jacque Fetrow Lorna Moore	Dean of the College Dean of the Graduate School		
Senate Members				
Wake Forest College	Ellen Miller Ron Dimock Tony Marsh Michael Hughes Paul Escott Paul Anderson Martin Guthold Kathy Smith Mary Friedman Candelas Gala Carol Cramer		Anthropology Biology Health & Exercise Science History History Physics Physics Political Science Romance Languages Romance Languages Z. Smith Reynolds Library	
School of Medicine	Alan Townsend Mark Steven Miller Sonia Crandall Martha Alexander-Miller Lynn Wagenknecht Daniel Bourland Ronald Zagoria		Biochemistry Cancer Biology Family & Community Medicine Microbiology & Immunology Public Health Sciences Radiation Oncology Radiology	
Schools of Business	Doug Beets Ken Middaugh		Accounting Accounting	

The meeting was called to order by Senate President James Cotter at 4:06pm.

AAUP Shared Governance Conference and Workshops

Carole Browne & James Cotter attended the AAUP Shared Governance Conference on November 12-14. James commented that WFU seems to be in better financial shape than other institutions across the country. He further commented that he returns from the conference feeling somewhat satisfied with the fiduciary condition of WFU, especially when compared with other peer schools currently.

Need to hear from your faculty about what is working and what isn't

President Cotter encouraged Senate members to communicate with their respective schools about issues and grievances that the Senate could play a role in. He encouraged continued communication among Faculty with their respective departments. He further reported that many College committees have recently been reoriented and/or reorganized, and that it could be a good point at which members and officers of the Senate talk with their departments to get a sense of issues that might be beneficial for the Senate to become involved in. He further commented that there seems to be a proper role for the Senate to play in reviewing and serving as the conduit for committees and their issues, and for providing information to Faculty related to the committees. The time might also be appropriate to discuss the charge of the Senate committees. He suggested the Senate revisit this idea, and if decided to be worthwhile, develop a process for the Senate to become involved in relevant matters.

Provost Tiefenthaler pointed out that all committees fall under the purview of the Faculty Senate except for the Grievance Committee.

Several members commented that in the past, College committees reported to College Faculty. A suggestion from the floor was made that Faculty in respective schools need to be kept informed by their Senate members regarding Senate decisions and initiatives. Provost Tiefenthaler commented that the main point of consideration is whether the Faculty sees an existing need for "faculty-voiced" committees or "administrative-voiced" committees.

University Committees

The Committee on Information Technology

a. Membership

- Non-voting: The Provost of the University, the Dean of the Graduate School, the Vice President of Student Life and Instructional Resources, the Vice President for Finance and Administration, and one undergraduate student
- 2) Voting: The Dean of Wake Forest College or the Dean's designate, the Dean of Business or the Dean's designate, the Dean of the Z. Smith Reynolds Library or the Dean's designate, a representative from Information Systems, one undergraduate student, one student from the Graduate School of Arts and Sciences, and five elected members of the College faculty, one from each of the five academic divisions. One faculty member from the School of Business and one faculty member from the School of Law may also serve if these schools choose to participate. The usual method of arriving at staggered terms is to be used at the time of the first election.

b. Powers and Duties

- To serve as the principal agency of the Faculty in developing policies relating to information technology.
- 2) To monitor and evaluate policies on computers and information technology.
- 3) To make recommendations for implementation and continuation of policies on computers and information technology, subject to faculty approval.

The Grievance Committee

a. Membership

- 1) Seven regular members from the University Faculty who shall come from the separate schools of the University (College, Law, Medicine, Schools of Business, Divinity and Graduate). The faculty of each school shall elect, by ballot, a member to represent it. Each faculty also shall elect one alternate member to serve when its regular member is disqualified or is otherwise unable to hear a particular case.
- 2) Regular and alternate members shall be from the full-time tenured faculty with ranks of at least Assistant Professor in the University. None shall have duties which are primarily administrative and none shall be a departmental chair.
- 3) The seven regular members shall serve for staggered three-year terms, with two being elected each year, except that every third year three members will be elected.
- 4) Where neither the regular member from a school nor the alternate can hear a particular case, the remaining members of the Committee, in consultation with the President of the Senate, shall appoint a replacement from that school for that hearing. The regular members of the Committee will decide all questions of disqualification.
- 5) A member of the Committee should not participate in the consideration of a grievance when that Committee member's impartiality may be affected by bias, friendship, previous knowledge of the facts, or other cause.
- 6) One of the two regular members with the longest service on the Committee (including periods of official leave) shall be chosen by the Committee to act as its chair for a period of one year, except that no person shall act as chair more than once during a period of five consecutive years.

b. Powers and Duties

- 1) to provide an avenue of appeal for faculty who feel they have been treated improperly or unfairly
 - 2) to make recommendations regarding such a grievance

THE COMMITTEE ON THE TEACHING AND LEARNING CENTER

a. Membership

- 1) Non-voting: The Administrative Co-Director of the Center
- 2) Voting: Faculty Co-Director, five academic divisions of the College, and one faculty member from the Education Department appointed by the Education Chair. The usual method of arriving at staggered terms is to be used at the time of the first election. One faculty member each from the Schools of Business, the School of Law, the School of Divinity, the

Graduate School of Arts and Sciences and the Medical School may also serve if these schools choose to participate.

b. Powers and Duties

- 1) To select a tenured faculty member who will serve a three-year term as a Faculty Co-Director of the Center. (No one may serve more than two consecutive terms.)
- 2) To advise the Provost's Office on the selection of an Administrative Co-Director of the Center. The Administrative Co-Director reports to the Associate Provost for Academic Initiatives.
- 3) To develop policies, programming, and activities related to the Center that will serve to strengthen and advance teaching at Wake Forest.

THE COMMITTEE ON LIBRARY PLANNING

a. Membership

- 1) Non-voting: The Provost of the University, the Dean of the Graduate School, one undergraduate student, and one graduate student.
- 2) Voting: One departmental library representative from each division of the College, the Dean of Wake Forest College or the Dean's designate, one faculty representative from the Schools of Business, the Dean of the Z. Smith Reynolds Library or the Dean's designate, one undergraduate student, and one graduate student. The full committee will elect a chairperson.

b. Powers and Duties

- 1) To advise on long-range planning for library collection development and identify and promote that type of library best suited to meet the teaching and research needs of Wake Forest.
- 2) To identify areas of strength and weakness in library holdings and devise policies to deal with such assessments.
- 3) To act as an advisory body to the Director of the Library in areas of library services and policies.
 - 4) To act as the channel for faculty grievances related to library operations.
 - 5) To communicate regularly with the departmental library representatives.

THE COMMITTEE ON ACADEMIC FREEDOM AND RESPONSIBILITY

a. Membership

Voting: The Committee on Academic Freedom and Responsibility is composed of

fourteen tenured faculty, selected from the members of the Senate. Each academic unit of the University will be represented on the committee.

b. Powers and Duties

The members of this committee may serve as members of panels for the dismissal of a tenured faculty member as well as address other issues related to academic freedom. The Executive Committee of the Senate selects the members of and the chairperson of this committee.

Committee Reports – Vision and update

Resources Committee

Hank Kennedy

Hank Kennedy reported that a special report on the Athletics Dept will be created, and will be comparative in nature. The report will be done over time, and will include statistics such as expenditure, per capita issues, gender and athletes, etc.

University Integration Committee

William Ward

No report (not present)

Senior University Appointments Committee

Ahmed Taha

Ahmed Taha reported that Faculty liaisons are needed to serve on search committees, providing more input on hiring decisions/issues. He reported that the search for the Dean of the Medical School continues.

Fringe Benefits Committee

Michael Green

Amendments to the by-laws to create a joint Faculty Senate Staff Advisory Council

Fringe Benefits Committee – Michael Green commented that he would like to have joint

Faculty representatives from across campuses, between Reynolda and Medical School,

for the new joint committee. He reported that one of the top concerns remains the

long-standing issue of a child care facility at WFU. The question of whether or not such a facility is in the realm of financial possibility still remains.

Medical School Subcommittee

Alan Townsend

Alan Townsend described the role of the committee to discuss issues and concerns of the Medical School. He reported that the committee has met once so far, and plans to meet at least once more to decide whether not and/or how often to meet.

Committee for Academic Freedom and Responsibility

Gail Sigal

Gail Sigal reported that several issues from the Medical School had been brought to the committee's attention. She reported that concerns had been voiced regarding the issue of tenure probation terms, and whether or not the terms are in violation of policies. A request from the floor was made for a copy of the post-tenure review policy. (see **APPENDIX I**)

Staff Advisor Council Subcommittee

Judy K Kem

Judy Kem reported that 2 issues had been requested to be brought forth to the Senate:

1) follow-up on Staff Climate survey – Has anything changed since survey? She reported that the general feeling among staff was that conditions had not improved since the survey. She reported further that the staff feels that systems do not appear to be in-line with workloads, and most feel overworked. 2) issue of IS – Judy reported the concern among staff that Information Technology systems within WFU need to be streamlined, and that processes seem to be redundant and efforts duplicated.

Invited Address

Dr. John D. McConnell, CEO of the Medical School, Wake Forest University INSERT SLIDE PRESENTATION HERE

Responses from for Dr. McConnell to questions from the Senate floor:

- 1) In response to concern regarding recent tenure probation problems, Dr. McConnell stated that the Medical School is in the process of revising tenure probation policies in light of recent problems and salary reduction issues. Dr. McConnell stated that he has proposed abolishment of tenure probation policy, and that faculty currently on probation will be removed from probation and possibly compensated for their salary loss. He commented that post-tenure review, however, is important for Faculty development and will remain in place.
- 2) In response to concern regarding communication problems between chairs, Dr. McConnell stated that the Medical School does has arbitrary processes in place with regards to tenure in certain departments. He further stated that the Medical School would continue to work on making these processes less arbitrary and more transparent.
- 3) In response to a question regarding salary guarantee based on tenure, Dr. McConnell reported that only 6 medical schools in the country guarantee salary based on tenure.
- 4) In response to the question, "Will the performance standards for research faculty be changed in the near future," Dr. McConnell reported that the Medical School's goal is that 75% of salary be covered through research grant funds. He stated that this goal is not unique to WFUBMC.
- 5) In response to the question, "Will there be a component of Faculty governance in the post-tenure review process in the future, or will the process remain under Administrative review as it is currently," Dr. McConnell stated that those currently on tenure probation will come off, but may fall under remediation expectations.

6) In response to a question regarding whether or not the Medical School administers a climate survey as is done on the Reynolda Campus, Dr. McConnell reported that a Faculty/Staff "satisfaction" survey is nearing completion at the Medical School. This survey is similar in nature to the Staff Climate survey on the Reynolda Campus.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:04 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Amy R. Cecil

Senate Administrative Assistant Schools of Business Wake Forest University

APPENDIX I

Post-tenure Review: An AAUP Response

The following report, approved in June 1999 by the Association's Committee A on Academic Freedom and Tenure, was adopted that month by the Council and endorsed by the Eightyfifth Annual Meeting.

Introduction

The Association's existing policy on post-tenure review, approved by Committee A and adopted by the Council in November 1983, is as follows:

The Association believes that periodic formal institutional evaluation of each postprobationary faculty member would bring scant benefit, would incur unacceptable costs, not only in money and time but also in dampening of creativity and of collegial relationships, and would threaten academic freedom.

The Association emphasizes that no procedure for evaluation of faculty should be used to weaken or undermine the principles of academic freedom and tenure. The Association cautions particularly against allowing any general system of evaluation to be used as grounds for dismissal or other disciplinary sanctions. The imposition of such sanctions is governed by other established procedures, enunciated in the 1940 Statement of Principles on Academic Freedom and Tenure and the 1958 Statement on Procedural Standards in Faculty Dismissal Proceedings that provide the necessary safeguards of academic due process.

By the mid1990s, new forms of post-tenure review were appearing: a significant number of legislatures, governing boards, and university administrators were making such reviews mandatory; others were in various stages of consideration. For this reason it has become necessary not only to *reaffirm* the principles of the 1983 statement, but also to provide standards that can be used to assess the review process when it is being considered or implemented. This report accordingly offers practical recommendations for faculty at institutions where post-tenure review is being considered or has been put into effect.

The principles guiding this document are these: Post-tenure review ought to be aimed not at accountability, but at faculty development. Post-tenure review must be developed and carried out by faculty. Post-tenure review must not be a reevaluation of tenure, nor may it be used to shift the burden of proof from an institution's administration (to show cause for dismissal) to the individual faculty member (to show cause why he or she should be retained). Post-tenure review must be conducted according to standards that protect academic freedom and the quality of education.

Definition of Terms

Because post-tenure review is used to mean many things, it is important to define our understanding of the term. Lurking within the phrase are often two misconceptions: that tenured faculty are not already recurrently subject to a variety of forms of evaluation of their work, and that the presumption of merit that attaches to tenure should be periodically cast aside so that the faculty member must bear the burden of justifying retention. Neither assumption is true. Although it would perhaps be best to utilize a term other than post-tenure review, most alternative expressions (such as periodic evaluation of tenured faculty) do not clearly enough dispel the misconceptions, and the more familiar term has become so widely adopted in academic parlance that it would only create additional confusion were it not used here.

Post-tenure review is a system of periodic evaluation that goes beyond the many traditional forms of continuous evaluation utilized in most colleges and universities. These traditional forms of evaluation vary in their formality and comprehensiveness. They include annual reports for purposes of determining salary and promotion, reviews for the awarding of grants and sabbaticals, and reviews for appointment to school and university committees, graduate faculties, interdisciplinary programs, and professorial chairs and learned societies. More narrowly focused reviews include course-by-course student teaching evaluations, peer review and wider public scrutiny of scholarly presentations and publications, and both administrative and collegial observation of service activities. Faculty members are also evaluated in the course of the program reviews required for regional or specialized accreditation and certification of undergraduate and graduate programs.

What post-tenure review typically adds to these longstanding practices is a formalized additional layer of review that, if it is not simply redundant, may differ in a number of respects: the frequency and comprehensiveness of the review, the degree of involvement by faculty peers, the use of self-evaluations, the articulation of performance objectives, the extent of constructive "feedback," the application of innovative standards and principles, and the magnitude of potential sanctions. At its most draconian, post-tenure review aims to reopen the question of tenure; at its most benign, it formalizes and systematizes longstanding practices. In this report, we use the term post-tenure review to refer to the variety of practices that superimpose a more comprehensive and systematic structure on existing processes of evaluation of tenured faculty.

Post-tenure Review and Academic Freedom: A General Caution

Post-tenure review should not be undertaken for the purpose of dismissal. Other formal disciplinary procedures exist for that purpose. If they do not, they should be developed separately, following generally accepted procedures.

Even a carefully designed system of post-tenure review may go awry in a number of ways of serious concern to the Association. Many, though not all, proponents of post-tenure review purportedly seek to supplement preexisting ways of reviewing the performance of tenured faculty with a system of managerial accountability that could ensure faculty productivity, redirect faculty priorities, and facilitate dismissal of faculty members whose performance is deemed unsatisfactory. Despite assurances by proponents that they do not so intend, the substitution of managerial accountability for professional responsibility characteristic of this more intrusive form of post-tenure review alters academic practices in ways that inherently diminish academic freedom.

The objectionable change is not that tenured faculty would be expected to undergo periodic evaluation. As noted here, they generally do—and they should. Nor is there any claim that tenure must be regarded as an indefinite entitlement. Tenured faculty are already subject to dismissal for incompetence, malfeasance, or failure to perform their duties, as well as on grounds of bona fide financial exigency or program termination. Nor is the issue, as many faculty imagine, simply who controls the evaluation. Faculty members as well as administrators can and do err.

Rather, the most objectionable feature of many systems of post-tenure review is that they ease the prevailing standards for dismissal and diminish the efficacy of those procedures that ensure that sanctions are not imposed for reasons violative of academic freedom. Some proponents of post-tenure review, motivated by a desire to facilitate the dismissal of tenured faculty, seek to substitute less protective procedures and criteria at the time of post-tenure review. But demanding procedures and standards are precisely what prevent dismissal for reasons violative of academic freedom.

If the standard of dismissal is shifted from "incompetence" to "unsatisfactory performance," as in some current proposals, then tenured faculty must recurrently "satisfy" administrative officers rather than the basic standards of their profession. In addition, some forms of post-tenure review shift the burden of proof in a dismissal hearing from the institution to the tenured faculty member by allowing the institution to make its case simply by proffering the more casually developed evaluation reports from earlier years. Effectively the same concerns arise when the stipulated channel for challenging substantively or procedurally unfair judgments in the course of post-tenure review is through a grievance procedure in which the burden of proving improper action rests with the faculty member.

Academic freedom is not adequately protected in any milieu in which most faculty members bear the burden of demonstrating a claim that their dismissal is for reasons violative of their academic freedom. The heightened protection of the tenured faculty is not a privilege, but a responsibility earned by the demonstration of professional competence in an extended probationary period, leading to a tenured position with its "rebuttable presumption of professional excellence." It chills academic freedom when faculty members are subjected to revolving contracts or recurrent challenge after they have demonstrated their professional competence.

When post-tenure review substitutes review procedures for adversarial hearing procedures, or diverse reappointment standards for dismissal standards, it creates conditions in which a host of plausible grounds for dismissal may cloak a violation of academic freedom. Innovative research may be dismissed as unproven, demanding teaching as discouraging, and independence of mind as a lack of collegiality. The lengthy demonstration of competence that precedes the award of tenure is required precisely so that faculty are not recurrently at risk and are afforded the professional autonomy and integrity essential to academic quality.

We recognize that some tenured faculty members may, nonetheless, fail to fulfill their professional obligations because of incompetence, malfeasance, or simple nonperformance of their duties. Where such a problem appears to exist, "targeted" review and evaluation should certainly be considered, in order to provide the developmental guidance and support that can assist the faculty member to overcome those difficulties. Should it be concluded, however, that such developmental assistance is (or is likely to be) unavailing, the remedy lies not in a comprehensive review of the entire faculty, nor in sacrificing the procedural protections of the tenured faculty member, but in an orderly application of longstanding procedures such as those in the Association's Recommended Institutional Regulations on Academic Freedom and Tenure (Regulations 5–7) for the imposition of sanctions up to and including dismissal.

In other cases, faculty members may voluntarily agree to redirect their work or to accept early retirement incentives as a consequence, for example, of a decision to redirect departmental priorities. But the use of sanctions pursuant to individual reviews to induce the resignation of programmatically less "desirable" faculty members or to redirect otherwise competent faculty endeavors may well have deleterious consequences for academic freedom. The prohibition of the use of major sanctions to redirect or reinvigorate faculty performance without a formal finding of inadequacy does not mean that administrators and colleagues have no less demanding recourse to bring about improvement. Although academic acculturation will ordinarily have provided a sufficient incentive, the monetary rewards or penalties consequent on salary, promotion, and grant reviews can and do encourage accommodation to institutional standards and professional values.

Even on campuses where there is not thought to be a problem with so-called "deadwood" or incompetent faculty members, many proponents of post-tenure review, as well as those who adopt it in the hope of forestalling more comprehensive and blatant attacks on tenure, sometimes envision such review as a means for achieving larger management objectives such as "downsizing," "restructuring," or "reengineering." Individual faculty reviews should, however, focus on the quality of the faculty member's work and not on such larger considerations as programmatic direction. Downsizing may be properly accomplished through long-term strategic planning and, where academically appropriate, formal program discontinuance (with tenured faculty subject to termination of appointment only if reasonable efforts to retrain and reassign them to other suitable positions are unsuccessful).

It might be thought that the untoward impact on academic freedom and tenure may thus be eliminated by implementing a system of post-tenure review that has no explicit provision for disciplinary sanctions. Even here, however, where the reviews are solely for developmental ends, there is a natural expectation that, if evidence of deficiency is found, sanctions of varying degrees of subtlety and severity will indeed follow, absent prompt improvement. Hence, even the most benign review may carry a threat, require protections of academic due process, and inappropriately constrain faculty performance. This point warrants further elaboration.

A central dimension of academic freedom and tenure is the exercise of professional judgment in such matters as the selection of research projects, teaching methods and course curricula, and evaluations of student performance. Those who have followed recent attacks on faculty workloads know that the issue rapidly shifted from the allegation that faculty did not work enough (which, it turned out, they plainly did) to the allegation that faculty did not do the right sort of work. Some proponents of post-tenure review will thus not be content with the identification of the few "slackers" already known to their colleagues by other means, nor even with the imposition of a requirement of faculty cooperation and institutional loyalty. They also want faculty members to give back some portion of their ability to define their own work and standards of performance. For example, increased emphasis on students' evaluations of teaching may lead to the avoidance of curricular experimentation or discourage the use of more demanding course materials and more rigorous standards. Periodic review that is intended not only to ensure a level of faculty performance (defined by others than faculty) but also to shape that performance accordingly, and regardless of tenure, is a most serious threat to academic freedom.

Another consequence of the misapplication of the managerial model to higher education is the ignoring of another important dimension of academic freedom and tenure: time, the time required to develop and complete serious professional undertakings. Shortening the time horizon of faculty, so as to accord with periodic reviews, will increase productivity only artificially, if at all. More frequent and formal reviews may lead faculty members to pick safe and quick, but less potentially valuable, research projects to minimize the risk of failure or delayed achievement.

By way of summary, then, of the Association's principal conclusions, well-governed universities already provide a variety of forms of periodic evaluation of tenured faculty that encourage both responsible performance and academic integrity. Those forms of post-tenure review that diminish the protections of tenure also unambiguously diminish academic freedom, not because they reduce job security but because they weaken essential procedural safeguards. The only acceptable route to the dismissal of incompetent faculty is through carefully crafted and meticulously implemented procedures that place the burden of proof on the institution and that ensure due process. Moreover, even those forms of post-tenure review that do not threaten tenure may diminish academic freedom when they establish a climate that discourages controversy or risk-taking, induces self-censorship, and in general interferes with the conditions that make innovative teaching and scholarship possible. Such a climate, although frequently a product of intervention by trustees or legislators, may instead regrettably flow on occasion from unduly intrusive monitoring by one's faculty peers.

Comprehensive post-tenure review is thus a costly and risky innovation, which may fail either to satisfy ill-informed critics on the one hand or to protect professional integrity on the other. If managerially imposed, it may be a poor substitute for the complex procedures colleges and universities have crafted over the years to balance professional responsibility and autonomy. On the other hand, if designed and implemented by the faculty in a form that properly safeguards academic freedom and tenure and the principle of peer review, and if funded at a meaningful level, it may offer a way of evaluating tenured faculty which supports professional development as well as professional responsibility. To that end, we offer the following guidelines and standards.

Guidelines for Deciding Whether to Establish a Formal System of Post-tenure Review

1. It is the obligation of the administration and governing board to observe the principle, enunciated in the Association's *Statement on Government of Colleges and Universities*, that the faculty exercises primary responsibility for faculty status and thus the faculty is the appropriate body to take a leadership role in designing additional procedures for the evaluation of faculty peers. Faculty representatives involved in the development of those procedures should be selected by the faculty according to procedures determined by the faculty.³

- 2. Any discussion of the evaluation of tenured faculty should take into account procedures that are already in place for that purpose: e.g., annual merit reviews of teaching, scholarly productivity, and service; comprehensive consideration at the time of promotion to professor and designation to professorial chairs; and programmatic and accreditation reviews that include analyses of the qualifications and performance of faculty members in that program. The discussion should elicit convincing data on what it is that existing procedures fail to address. The questions for faculty bodies include:
- a. What are the problems that are calling for this particular solution? Are they of a degree that requires more elaborate, or more focused, procedures for enhancing faculty performance?
- b. If the answer to the latter question is yes, would it be possible to devise a system of post-tenure review on the basis of existing procedures for example, a five-year review that is "piggybacked" onto the annual reviews? It should be noted that this system may serve a constructive purpose for those departments that do not do an adequate job in their annual review.
- c. Is the projected post-tenure review confined to developmental purposes, or is it being inappropriately projected as a new and easier way of levying major sanctions up to and including dismissal?
- 3. If the institution does not already have in place standards for dismissal-for-cause proceedings, it should adopt such procedural standards as are set forth in existing Association policy statements rather than move to post-tenure review as an alternative dismissal route.
- 4. Just as the Association has never insisted on a single model of faculty governance but only on the underlying premises that should guide a college or university in respect to that governance, so here any particular form of post-tenure review will depend on the characteristics of the institution: its size, its mission, and the needs and preferences of the faculty, as well as on the resources that the institution can bring to bear in the area of faculty development. Again, the questions to be asked include, but are not necessarily limited to:
- a. whether the review should be "blanket" for all tenured faculty or focused on problematic cases;
- b. whether a review can be activated at the request of an individual faculty member for purposes that he or she would regard as constructive;
- c. whether a cost-benefit analysis shows that institutional resources can adequately support a meaningful and constructive system for post-tenure review without damage to other aspects of the academic program and to the recognition of faculty merit, since the constructiveness of such a system depends not only on the application of these standards but also on the ability to support and sustain faculty development.
- 5. Any new system of post-tenure review should initially be set up on a trial basis and, if continued, should itself be periodically evaluated with respect to its effectiveness in supporting faculty development and redressing problems of faculty performance, the time and cost of the effort required, and the degree to which in practice it has been effectively cordoned off—as it must be if it is to be constructive—from disciplinary procedures and sanctions.

Minimum Standards for Good Practice If a Formal System of Post-tenure Review Is Established

1. Post-tenure review must ensure the protection of academic freedom as defined in the 1940 *Statement of Principles*. The application of its procedures, therefore, should not intrude on an individual faculty member's proper sphere of professional self-direction, nor should it be used as a subterfuge for effecting programmatic change. Such a review must not become the occasion for a wide-ranging "fishing expedition" in an attempt to dredge up negative evidence.

- 2. Post-tenure review must not be a reevaluation or revalidation of tenured status as defined in the 1940 *Statement*. In no case should post-tenure review be used to shift the burden of proof from the institution's administration (to show cause why a tenured faculty member should be dismissed) to the individual faculty member (to show cause why he or she should be retained).
- 3. The written standards and criteria by which faculty members are evaluated in post-tenure review should be developed and periodically reviewed by the faculty. The faculty should also conduct the actual review process. The basic standard for appraisal should be whether the faculty member under review discharges conscientiously and with professional competence the duties appropriately associated with his or her position, not whether the faculty member meets the current standards for the award of tenure as those might have changed since the initial granting of tenure.
- 4. Post-tenure review should be developmental and supported by institutional resources for professional development or a change of professional direction. In the event that an institution decides to invest the time and resources required for comprehensive or "blanket" review, it should also offer tangible recognition to those faculty members who have demonstrated high or improved performance.
- 5. Post-tenure review should be flexible enough to acknowledge different expectations in different disciplines and changing expectations at different stages of faculty careers.
- 6. Except when faculty appeals procedures direct that files be available to aggrieved faculty members, the outcome of evaluations should be confidential, that is, confined to the appropriate college or university persons or bodies and the faculty member being evaluated, released otherwise only at the discretion, or with the consent of, the faculty member.
- 7. If the system of post-tenure review is supplemented, or supplanted, by the option of a formal development plan, that plan cannot be imposed on the faculty member unilaterally, but must be a product of mutual negotiation. It should respect academic freedom and professional self-direction, and it should be flexible enough to allow for subsequent alteration or even its own abandonment. The standard here should be that of good faith on both sides —a commitment to improvement by the faculty member and to the adequate support of that improvement by the institution—rather than the literal fulfillment of a set of nonnegotiable demands or rigid expectations, quantitative or otherwise.
- 8. A faculty member should have the right to comment in response to evaluations, and to challenge the findings and correct the record by appeal to an elected faculty grievance committee. He or she should have the same rights of comment and appeal concerning the manner in which any individualized development plan is formulated, the plan's content, and any resulting evaluation.
- 9. In the event that recurring evaluations reveal continuing and persistent problems with a faculty member's performance that do not lend themselves to improvement after several efforts, and that call into question his or her ability to function in that position, then other possibilities, such as a mutually agreeable reassignment to other duties or separation, should be explored. If these are not practicable, or if no other solution acceptable to the parties can be found, then the administration should invoke peer consideration regarding any contemplated sanctions.
- 10. The standard for dismissal or other severe sanction remains that of adequate cause, and the mere fact of successive negative reviews does not in any way diminish the obligation of the institution to show such cause in a separate forum before an appropriately constituted hearing body of peers convened for that purpose. Evaluation records may be admissible but rebuttable as to accuracy. Even if they are accurate, the administration is still required to bear the burden of proof and demonstrate through an adversarial proceeding not only that the negative evaluations rest on fact, but also that the facts rise to

the level of adequate cause for dismissal or other severe sanction. The faculty member must be afforded the full procedural safeguards set forth in the 1958 *Statement on Procedural Standards in Faculty Dismissal Proceedings* and the *Recommended Institutional Regulations on Academic Freedom and Tenure*, which include, among other safeguards, the opportunity to confront and cross-examine adverse witnesses.

Notes

- 1. These procedures are set forth in the 1940 "Statement of Principles on Academic Freedom and Tenure," the 1958 "Statement on Procedural Standards in Faculty Dismissal Proceedings," and the Association's "Recommended Institutional Regulations on Academic Freedom and Tenure." These documents appear in AAUP, *Policy Documents and Reports*, 10th ed. (Washington, D.C., 2006), 3–11, 12–15, and 22–31.
- 2. See William Van Alstyne, "Tenure: A Summary, Explanation, and 'Defense,'" AAUP Bulletin 57 (1971): 328–33, and Matthew W. Finkin, "The Assault on Faculty Independence," Academe: Bulletin of the AAUP 83 (July–August 1997): 16–21.
- 3. Here, and in other guidelines and standards set forth below, the procedures, in addition to conforming with established AAUP-supported standards, should also conform to the applicable provisions of any collective bargaining agreement.
 - For the applicable policy statements, see note 1.
 - See Regulation 15, "Recommended Institutional Regulations," *Policy Documents and Reports*, 29–30.
 - See Regulations 5-7, "Recommended Institutional Regulations," ibid., 26-28.